

Report of the Strategy and Regeneration Overview and Scrutiny.


TITLE:  
Feedback from the meeting held on Monday 12th May 2008.

Recommendations

A letter of thanks be sent to the leader for his attendance and for agreeing to defer the consideration of the LAA to the June meeting of the Council to enable further scrutiny to take place and suggestions incorporated. The Leaders positive contribution and commitment in respect of matters raised by members relating to the  development of the LAA was also welcomed.

Members  acknowledged the difficulties and programming uncertainties caused by the present housing and finance/credit market circumstances, and endorsed the need for urgent review and reappraisal of the profile of intended housing programmes once the position in respect of long term contractual arrangements had been clarified. Members thanked the lead member for his commitment to ensure that the Chair and Deputy be appraised of future outcomes in respect of the presently developing situation as and when they become known.
Actions:  -
 
Work programme: - In June; 

Alan Tomlinson will return to present progress on the final list of Local Area Agreement indicators.
Members will also consider the consultation on post office closures. 

A tour of Ordsall and media city will be arranged for July.

Also Bob Osborne will return to give a progress update on HMR 


EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

This report informs Members of the matters considered by the Strategy and Regeneration Overview and Scrutiny on Monday 12th May 2008. Issues considered were:-

Salford Local Area Agreement (LAA) update on the priorities for New LAA.
Housing Market Renewal Bid 

BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS:
Reports to Scrutiny can be found on SOLAR 

CONTACT OFFICER:  Peter Kidd, Senior Scrutiny Support Officer.


Tel: 793 3322   E-mail: peter.kidd@salford.gov.uk

WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S):
All


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:
    


DETAILS

Issues considered 

Salford Agreement – The Leader

Members asked the leader to attend the scrutiny meeting to discuss members’ concerns about members’ involvement in the development of the Salford Agreement 2008-11 (LAA). Following comments from scrutiny, the leader had previously written to all members to invite their contributions to the delivery of the LAA; members suggested it may have been appropriate to have had the opportunity to contribute to the formulation. 

The leader explained the process, the timetable and the extensive negotiations with all partners that have resulted in the 35 targets that are outlined in the report. It would have been very complicated to involve councillors in a number of these discussions.

The leader explained that following a request by the Leader of the Opposition that it had only just been agreed that the consideration of the LAA by council will now take place in June not as anticipated at May council. This will give an opportunity for any further amendments to be considered and fully investigated. 

It was acknowledged that some targets had been adjusted and local targets attuned to incorporate suggestions by members although this was not comprehensive due to the timescale.
The leader offered the opportunity for members to have a policy session on the LAA in the near future after recess, to involve partners and consider in detail the components of the LAA and whether they reflect the shared understandings and aspirations of members . This could impact on future LAA process and provide a basis for possible attempt at renegotiation of the current  LAA should the targets it embodies be felt to be in need of refinement.
Members also raised an issue about the timing of major pieces of work that often scrutiny was not given sufficient time to consider and contribute to them. The Leader responded that this is not always possible with government deadlines and others beyond officers’ control, and that sometimes delaying to involve scrutiny could be counter productive. But it is something that the leader will discuss with scrutiny chairs and the chief executive at the next meeting. 

Members asked to write a thank you note to the leader for his attendance without notice
The Salford Agreement 2008-11
Alan Tomlinson, Assistant Director, Policy and Improvement, attended the meeting to inform members of the progress made finalising the new Local Area Agreement, which will be considered by full council in June 2008. 
-  The latest indicator set which was attached to the report incorporated specific comments raised by members at the previous scrutiny meeting. 
-  As a result of observations made by members the leader has written to all councillors to express his commitment to their involvement in the delivery of the LAA and the value he place on their contributions.
-  The Cabinet workplan will reflect the LAA priorities, which will help members review progress on the LAA more easily. 
-  Further consultation will be undertaken with councillors to develop their supporting role including consideration of suggestions this committee has previously made, such as the intranet discussion forum.
Members discussed specific indicators;

NI39 – alcohol related admissions to hospital - Alan was able to provide some evidence from other Greater Manchester authorities to inform members about Salford’s position. Members asked questions about the definition and how this data is collected, has an increased awareness of alcohol related admissions increased the number of incidences recorded, and whether the target to reduce the rate of increase would leave Salford even further behind other parts of the country than it already is. Members were also concerned that we may be picking up Manchester residents in Salford’s figures due to proximity of city centre.

NI57 – children and young people’s participation in PE and sport – members queried is this not already a national curriculum requirement. 

Local PI – dental decay in children – what is being done across agencies to achieve this target?

NI80 – achievement of level 3 by age 19 – members thought the working age population needs this level of skill. This point had been raised at a previous meeting and has been included in the agreement as a supporting indicator (NI164) 

NI155 – number of affordable homes – Members were concerned that it was insufficient to base the target for this on the National Affordable Housing Programme for 2008-11.

.

NI32  -  repeat incidents of domestic violence – members welcomed the inclusion of this, but were dismayed that there were no baseline or target figures because they were aware that they had received figures for several years previously.

Members concluded that they were not confident in the figures, some of the indicators still lacked the baseline information for various reasons and felt that in many cases, the targets were not challenging enough. They were also concerned to know what delivery arrangements lay behind the figures to make sure that such improvements as indicated actually took place.

Members asked Alan to relay their general concerns to the Leader, the more specific concerns to the relevant lead officers and to provide further information to the next meeting.
Housing Market Renewal (HMR) 
Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Housing, Bob Osborne, Deputy Director of Housing & Planning and John Wooderson, Assistant Director presented reports on the implications of the recently confirmed HMR allocation and the proposed NAHP projects and future bidding process..
Bob delivered a presentation to accompany the reports which clarified the background for members and appraised them of the current position and uncertainties. 
The government has reduced Salford’s HMR allocation from it’s “flat line” bid by 12% this year and introduced further uncertainty as the following two years will see a variation of plus or minus 10% each year. There is also clear evidence that the programme will cease in 2011. 
Salford is however involved in a bid for growth funding with all Greater Manchester Authorities, which may help replace HMR funding, but there is no certainty that this will succeed. Salford’s position is not helped by the current state of the economy with house prices falling, construction prices rising and changes in the housing market.
The directorate has assessed its commitments and calculated the remaining resources; they have then carefully considered the deployment of resources to ensure they are used most effectively. The directorate is actively trying to procure additional resources to compliment the HMR monies and as well as trying other measures to address housing issues in Salford. 
Bob outlined the directorate’s approach in each of the HMR areas, highlighting a number of concerns but emphasising that the programme need to be continually reviewed because of the volatility of the housing market and the fact that there are less resources available than anticipated.

Members appreciated that the reduction in HMR allocation with the changes in the housing market has left the directorate in a difficult position, however they were concerned that there is no “plan B” fall back position. 

Councillor Connor has asked officers to consider potential dangers and consider flexible alternatives measures, to develop plan B. These plans will be available for discussion with Lead Members Connor and Antrobus in the near future and the development of strategies will be shared with the Scrutiny Committee.

Members questioned the anticipated impact in respect  of the Lower Broughton programme and associated recent lead member decision. Members were assured that the decisions on the next phase of redevelopment in Lower Broughton will be revisited and further phases reconsidered in the light of the future of HMR, other funding and the changing marketplace. 
Members raised concern that there was no clear strategy yet in place for Claremont Weaste and Seedley and in particular the localities of deprivation within and adjacent to the wider media city planning guidance area. Councillor Connor underlined that a strategy and clear action plan was being developed and will be further progressed when the Neighbourhood Plan is approved. 
Members also questioned the  composition of the 2008/20011 HMR programme and expenditure profile. In particular it was noted that an overall reduction in programme funding from that bid comprised of a balance of a significant increase in the anticipated costs of projects that were not contractually committed at the time of the bid  and a reduction of the anticipated cost of projects previously indicated to be contractually committed. This was explained to be a consequence of a combination of technical and cost related reasons and more detailed appraisals. Members were assured that the whole programme profile is under active review.
Overall the directorate is trying to deliver a balanced programme providing housing of the right size and type in the right area, with greater involvement from the private sector and promote owner occupation while also dealing with problems in micro areas. 
Members were assured that continual analysis is ongoing, that close attention was being paid to every scheme and any emerging issues with our partners are being closely monitored.

Members expressed concerns about what would happen if a contractual agreement were broken. If SCC were to initiate withdrawal from an obligation, some of which had been entered, into in anticipation of longer term HMR support it would be liable for any partners up front costs and potentially for any loss of future income. Conversely however, if market circumstances prompted a contracted Partner to want to revise the commitment that may well provide an opportunity, without penalty cost, to reconfigure the future programmes, for example to include a greater proportion of family houses or different tenure profile.  Members were reassured that contractual arrangements and commitments were being kept under vigorous active review..
Members fully supported the housing directorate’s position in not entering into any contractual commitments at present and endorsed the taking of the opportunity to assess the effects of changes to the housing market and potentially promote a modified future programme in line with the community needs which may include less demolition in favour of improvements to existing houses. Councillor Connor highlighted that he would be prepared to discuss any major changes as they occur with the Chair and Vice Chair. 
Bob agreed to return to Scrutiny with a progress report. 
Report arising from the previous meeting  -this was approved.
Work Programme  - this will be amended and circulated to reflect the changes discussed. Alan Tomlinson and Bob Osborne will return to scrutiny as discussed above and members will also consider post office closures. A tour of Ordsall and media city will be arranged for July followed by a meeting on site. The work of the 2 panels will continue but will not formally divide on a regular basis but will convene when appropriate. The membership of the panels will be discussed in June.
Forward Plan of Key decisions - there were no decisions for the attention of Strategy & Regeneration Scrutiny.
Any Other Business  -  Members asked scrutiny support to write a thank you note to the Leader for sparing his time.
Next Meeting. -   Please note change in date - Tuesday 10th June 2008
Members Attendance

	Councillor
	Jan
	Feb
	Mar
	Apr

	Cllr Smyth
	√
	√
	√
	√

	Cllr R. Garrido
	√
	A
	√
	√

	Cllr McIntyre
	√
	√
	√
	√

	Cllr Ainsworth
	A
	A
	√
	√

	Cllr Broughton
	√
	√
	√
	N/A

	Cllr Davies
	√
	√
	√
	A

	Cllr E Burgoyne
	√
	√
	√
	A

	Cllr Jolley
	√
	√
	√
	√

	Cllr B. Lea
	√
	√
	A
	√

	Cllr P Ryan
	N/A
	√
	√
	√
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